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AT A GLANCE
� Anyone with DEBTS OWED to or by the ES-

TATE OF SPC. TREVOR D. WHITE must contact
Capt. Kaleb Dahl, the summary court martial officer for
the soldier, at 913-684-2313 or kaleb.w.dahl.mil
@army.mil. Spc. White passed away Nov. 11, 2024.

� GREENING OF THE CHAPELS is at 9 a.m. Nov.
23. Call the Garrison Chaplain’s Office at 913-684-2210
for more information.

� The PROTESTANT COMMUNITY THANKS-
GIVING WORSHIP SERVICE and PIE FELLOW-
SHIP is at 5 p.m. Nov. 26 at Pioneer Chapel. Call
913-684-2210 for more information.

� The HOLIDAY LIGHTING EVENT AT ZAIS
PARK with carriage rides, choir performances, visits
with Santa and more is at 4 p.m. Dec. 6. See flyer on B1
for more information.

� The GERMAN CHRISTMAS SERVICE is at 5:30
p.m. Dec. 7 followed by a CHRISTKINDLMARKT at 6
p.m. at Memorial Chapel. See flyer on B1 for more in-
formation.

� HANCOCK GATE IS OPEN temporarily from 7
a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday for the next six
to eight months to provide the safest route for con-
struction vehicles to and from the site of the future
Child Development Center. Residents and employees
who choose to use Hancock Gate are reminded to FOL-
LOW DETOURS and SPEED LIMITS as posted.  Given
the influx of construction traffic and numerous detours
through housing areas, motorists are cautioned that this
might not be a viable “shortcut” to various locations on
the installation.

� The COMBINED ARMS RESEARCH LI-
BRARY’S HOLIDAY HOURS are as follows: closing at
4:30 p.m. Nov. 27, closed Nov. 28-30, open 9 a.m. to
4:30 p.m. Dec. 16-20, closed Dec. 21-29, open 9 a.m. to
4:30 p.m. Dec. 30-31, closed Jan. 1, open 9 a.m. to 4:30
p.m. Jan. 2-3, with normal hours of 7 a.m. to 7 p.m.
Monday through Thursday, 7 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Friday
and 9 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., closed Sunday and federal hol-
idays, resuming Jan. 4. Check
https://carlcgsc.libguides.com/Home/Home or Face-
book for changes in hours.

� Three slots are still available for the upcoming

VOLUNTEER DENTAL ASSISTANT TRAINING
PROGRAM on Fort Leavenworth, a free job training
opportunity. The program is a cooperative effort be-
tween the American Red Cross and the Fort Leaven-
worth Dental Clinic Command. Spouses and family
membersof active duty, Guard and Reserve soldiers are
welcome to apply, as are retired military members with
regular post access privileges. Applications are being ac-
cepted now, and interviews will take place now through
Dec. 15. The next class will start on or before Feb. 3,
2025. Contact Jason Ramlow at Jason.Ramlow@red-
cross.org or 816-536-0108  for more information and to
request an application packet.

� POILLON SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATIONS are
available at the Army Education Center. The Poillon
Scholarship is open to high school seniors who will be
graduating during the current school year and are de-
pendents of U.S. military members, currently or within
the past 24 months assigned to Fort Leavenworth; or
civilians who are currently employed at Fort Leaven-
worth either by the U.S. government or a nonappropri-
ated fund. Application deadline is March 10, 2025.
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Thanksgiving meal
distribution on the dock

Original member of post’s
DA Police force retires

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Department of the Army Police Officer Juan Guzman
sits in his patrol car during his night shift Nov. 13.
Guzman is retiring next week and will be honored by
co-workers, colleagues and friends at a luncheon at
noon Nov. 21 at the Frontier Conference Center.

Guzman honored for 22 years with
DA Police, 35 years federal service

IO professionals
receive Order of
Hermes honors

by Randi Stenson/Mission Command Center of
Excellence Public Affairs

Four instructors from the Information
Operations Qualification Course received
the Information Professionals Association
Order of Hermes in a surprise ceremony
Nov. 15 in DePuy Auditorium.

Former Force Modernization Proponent
Center Director and Information Profes-
sionals Association Executive Director Chip
Bircher presented the Silver Order of Her-
mes to Calvin DeWitt, Robert Foley and
Philip Martin in front of faculty and stu-
dents attending the fall IOQC graduation.
Bircher also presented the IPA’s Rising Star
Award to Maj. Andrew Thomas.

The IPA is a partnership of information

professionals focused on the study, ad-
vancement and application of information-
related activities and technologies to
achieve specific, predictable effects. The
Order of Hermes, named for the messenger
god in Greek mythology, is IPA’s honorary
award recognizing individuals for excep-
tional service and contributions in the field
of cognitive security. Individuals from mil-
itary, government, civilian or private sector
positions (including academia, interna-
tional or non-governmental organizations)
are eligible for the award.

Bircher said the four IOQC instructors
are the IPA’s first awardees from Fort Leav-
enworth.
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Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Cpl. Jonathan White, Headquarters, U.S. Disciplinary Barracks Battalion (Correc-
tions), hands bags filled with potatoes, celery, rolls, pies and other food items to
Spc. David Gomes, Headquarters, Midwest Joint Regional Correctional Facility
Battalion (Corrections), as they help distribute Thanksgiving meals to soldiers’
families Nov. 19 at the Commissary loading dock. 
The meals, which also included a turkey with size determined by the number of
dependents, were possible because of chapel community offerings and Commis-
sary shoppers’ donations. The Religious Service Organization organized the meal
distribution and provided meals to 100 soldiers, selected by need/rank by their
command teams, from the Army Corrections Brigade, Medical Department Ac-
tivity, Special Troops Battalion, Staff Judge Advocate and Kansas City Recruiting
Battalion. Volunteers from several units and organizations, including the RSO,
Association of the United States Army, Fort Leavenworth Spouses’ Club, Sergeant
Audie Murphy Club, Fort Leavenworth Commissary and chapel community helped
with the distribution. 
The RSO will distribute holiday meals for soldiers again Dec. 17.

by Prudence Siebert/Editor

Department of the
Army Police Officer Juan
Guzman is retiring next
week after 22 years on the
DA Police force and 35
years of government serv-
ice.

Guzman is known for
his sense of humor — he
had a green pig toy in his
patrol car until an ICE
comment forced its re-
moval — and his reliability
— his co-workers have said
that he has to practically be
forced to use leave time and
that he is who they want by
their side when things go
badly. 

He’s also well known in
the community for his de-
votion to community
policing.

“I, myself, like to be in
the neighborhood,” Guz-
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COMMENTARY

LTC emphasizes attitude, effort during visit with
elementary school students in his hometown

Contributed by Lt. Col.  Michael Wechsler

While on leave to visit his family in Los Angeles Nov. 7,
Lt. Col. Michael Wechsler, who works for the vice provost
for academic affairs at Army University, spoke to elemen-
tary school students about his service to the nation.

Wechsler’s mother, Dr. Debora Wechsler, works as the
resource specialist for Nora Sterry Elementary School in
Los Angeles, California, and coordinated to have her son
visit the school to speak with the children. 

The school’s principal, Dr. Sara Lasnover, liked the idea
so much that she scheduled two separate school assemblies
so that all of the students had an opportunity to interact
with Lt. Col. Wechsler. 

During the first assembly Wechsler addressed students
in transitional kindergarten through second grade, and fol-
lowing his discussion, the children asked questions. The
questions ranged from “How long have you been in the
Army?” to “What is your favorite part of the Army?” and
everything in between.

The children broke for lunch after the first assembly,
and Wechsler was able to enjoy a meal in the cafeteria and
play a game of kickball on the playground with the stu-
dents. 

Following lunch, the older students attended the as-
sembly. This group was comprised of third through fifth
graders. Similar questions followed the discussion, and
time was made to ensure that everyone’s voice was heard.

Nora Sterry Elementary is located near where Wechsler
grew up. He saw this event as a great opportunity to share
some valuable lessons with the children. Wechsler shared

his reasons for joining the Army, places he has been, what
he did in school, and lessons that have stuck with him
throughout his career. 

While speaking with both groups of children he in-
formed them that they are always in control of two things
in their lives: their attitude and their effort. 

He emphasized the importance of doing the right thing
even when no one is looking, and to always do their best
— perfection is not the goal; getting better every day is. 

He ended his discussion by reminding the children to
always be kind to each other and listen to their teachers be-
cause the lessons they learn now will help them in the fu-
ture.

Many of the children had never seen a soldier in uni-
form before and were delighted to talk to one. Wechsler
said that this was an incredibly rewarding experience and
looks forward to the next opportunity he will have for an-
other such community engagement.

Photo by Dr. Sara Lasnover

ABOVE: Lt. Col. Michael Wechsler answers questions
from students Nov. 7 at Nora Sterry Elementary
School in Los Angeles, California.
RIGHT: Wechsler receives a group high-five from stu-
dents Nov. 7 on the playground of Nora Sterry Ele-
mentary School in Los Angeles, California.

Photo by Dr. Debora Wechsler

Student Testimonials
Non-verbal student in alternate curriculum: He ran
up to Wechsler and hugged him, then fol-
lowed him into the cafeteria (where he usu-
ally will not enter) and sat with him staring
at him.
Kindergarten student: “When can he come
back? I liked that he answered questions.”
1st-grade student: “He is super cool. Thank
you for protecting us and for caring. I wish I
could be like you when I grow up.”
3rd-grade student: “I’m happy because I never
have seen him before, and I never seen any-
one in the Army before.”
3rd-grade student: “I felt curious about where
he traveled and how long he was in the Army.
It was fun to hear about that.”
4th-grade student: “I never met anyone from
the Army in person, that close to me in his
uniform. I only have seen camouflage.”
5th-grade student: “He taught me that I can
control my attitude and effort.”
5th-grade student: “I learned to be nice to peo-
ple and to help when others need it.”

Teacher Testimonials
3rd-grade teacher Ms.Sikov: I found it very in-
teresting all of the places he traveled and that
he is still friends with people all over the
world, and that he is raising his family while
traveling so much.

2nd-grade teacher Ms. Martin: He was nice, hon-
est, clear, and spoke with integrity.

Paraeducator Ms. Jackie: He did a great job in-
cluding everyone with questions. He was
careful answering all the questions in a way
that everyone could understand. He was very
relatable.

Coordinator Ms. Morikawa: His presence, his
love for his country, and his job (came)
beaming through.

Principal Dr. Lasnover: He was inspiring! He
gave lessons through his speech, using teach-
able moments.

Photo by Dr. Debora Wechsler

Lt. Col. Michael Wechsler, Army University, is greeted by students at Nora Sterry Elementary School during
his community outreach engagement there while in the area visiting family Nov. 7 in Los Angeles, California.

ABOVE: Lt. Col. Michael
Wechsler speaks to stu-
dents Nov. 7 at Nora
Sterry Elementary
School in Los Angeles,
California.

Photo by Dr. Sara Lasnover

RIGHT: Wechsler plays
kickball with Nora Sterry
Elementary School stu-
dents between speaking
to groups of assembled
students Nov. 7 in Los
Angeles.

Photo by Dr. Debora Wechsler
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Army Family Action Plan in action

Photos by Sean Bergosh/Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office

ABOVE: April Rogers, Employment Readiness Program special-
ist, transcribes as Angela Rogers, Glenn Hewitt, Jackie Williams,
John Hughes and Madelaine Wise deliberate the community-
nominated topic of full TRICARE coverage of assisted repro-
ductive technology services for active-duty and TRICARE
beneficiaries during the Army Family Action Plan Nov. 14 at the
Frontier Conference Center.

LEFT: Reagan Sawyer, program manager for Fort Leavenworth
Army Community Service, facilitates discussion on assisted re-
productive technology services, the one issue that was submit-
ted locally for the 2024 Army Family Action Plan, Nov. 14 at the
Frontier Conference Center. The AFAP work group’s recom-
mendation — for increased awareness, full coverage for active
duty and TRICARE beneficiaries, and commpassionate reas-
signment to the locations where the eight Department of De-
fense hospitals currently provide assisted reproductive
technology services — will be briefed to the Garrison com-
mander this week.

Foster assumes responsibility at MCTP
Interim Mission Com-
mand Training Program
Sgt. Maj. Antonio Gonza-
lez, right, passes the
unit colors to MCTP
Commander Col.
Richard Ikena, who then
passed the colors to in-
coming MCTP Command
Sgt. Maj. Kirk Foster,
during the MCTP change
of responsibility cere-
mony Nov. 12 at the
McHugh Training Center.

Gonzalez served as the
interim senior enlisted
advisor for MCTP for the
last six months after
Command Sgt. Maj. Vin-
cent Lewis took another
assignment at the Ma-
neuver Center of Excel-
lence at Fort Moore,
Georgia.

Photo by Lt. Col. David Olson/
Misson Command Training Program

Public Affairs Officer
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CGSC conducts TTBM-4 graduation

Russ Scott, program
manager liaison, Center
for Army Leadership,
briefs the ways the
Leader 360 Assessment
supports strengthening
the Army profession to
senior leaders from
across the Combined
Arms Center, Nov. 12,
2024, at Fort Leaven-
worth’s Lewis and Clark
Center. CAL hosted a
leader professional de-
velopment session to
educate attendees on
CAC-wide administra-
tion of the Leader 360. 

Photo by Randi Stenson/
Mission Command Center of

Excellence Public Affairs

Strengthening Army Profession with Leader 360 Assessment

After completing the Common Core phase of the Command and General Staff Officers Course in residence at Fort Leavenworth, Tailored Talent Based Military Edu-
cation Level-4 (TTBM-4) students graduate Nov. 14 in Marshall Lecture Hall at the Lewis and Clark Center.

MAHC Laboratory tests well in inspection
by Maria Christina Yager/Mun-
son Army Health Center Public
Affairs Officer

Munson Army Health
Center’s medical laboratory
recently scored exception-
ally well during its College
of American Pathologists
accreditation.

“It was a comprehensive
inspection based off six
checklists of 1,000 items
that were inspected in our
laboratory, and we passed
with flying colors,” said
Capt. TeTeama Bennett,
MAHC’s laboratory man-
ager and a medical labora-
tory scientist.

The two-person inspec-
tion team spent two days at
MAHC examining the lab-
oratory’s records and qual-
ity control procedures to
ensure the highest standard
of care for all laboratory
patients. They also exam-
ined laboratory staff quali-
fications, equipment,
facilities, the laboratory
safety program and overall
management.

“I am so proud of the
work we do in the labora-
tory and of the great team
we have here. (The) CAP
inspection serves as valida-
tion for all we do to turn
out patient test results,” said
Jennifer Evans, MAHC’s
laboratory quality assur-
ance manager. “There are
thousands of CAP stan-
dards that every lab tech

must abide by every day, for
each analytical instrument
and each test performed. If
there is any issue, the in-
spectors will find it.”

Bennett said that CAP is
the world’s largest organiza-
tion of board-certified

pathologists and the leading
provider of laboratory ac-
creditation and proficiency
testing programs through-
out the civilian healthcare
industry.

“This organization in-
spects more than 8,000 clin-

ical laboratories of all
shapes and sizes across the
United States and overseas,
so to maintain accreditation
from them shows how well
we are performing our
jobs,” Bennett said. “I’m ex-
tremely proud of our team

and the services they pro-
vide to our patients."

Medical laboratories
perform complex tests on
biological samples, like
blood and tissue, that help
medical providers diagnose
or rule out illness.

MAHC’s laboratory un-
dergoes on-site inspection
every two years.

To learn more about lab-
oratory services, visit
https://munson.tricare.mil/
Health-Services/Lab-Tests-
Radiology/Laboratory.

Photo by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs Officer

Jessica Vold, lab microbiology supervisor, and Capt. TeTeama Bennett, medical
laboratory manager, provide training to the Department of Primary Care during a
staff huddle Sept. 25 at Munson Army Health Center. Training among sections
improves workflow and safety for better patient outcomes. 

Photo by Maria Christina Yager/Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs Officer

Sgt. Felicia Wells, medical laboratory specialist, col-
lects a blood sample from a soldier during an Army
Medical Readiness Processing rodeo at the Command
and General Staff College July 17. A team from MAHC
took the medical readiness processing mission to the
campus where they set up in classrooms vacant dur-
ing summer break to help incoming students com-
plete any medical readiness processing requirements
ahead of their class start date.
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IPA Order of Hermes (continued from Page A1)

The Order of Hermes
has three recognition levels:
Gold, Silver and Rising Star.
According to the IPA’s web-
site, the Silver Order of
Hermes recognizes “Those
individuals who have
demonstrated the highest
standards of integrity and
moral character; displayed
an outstanding degree of
professional competence;
contributed to bettering
cognitive security knowl-
edge and practice; and con-
tributed to the promotion
of cognitive security in
ways that stand out in the
eyes of the recipient’s sen-
iors, subordinates and peers
alike.”

The IPA’s Rising Star
Award recognizes the next
generation of thought and
operational leaders in the
cognitive security field. 

Thomas’ “unique expe-
rience and dedication to the
education of the next gen-
eration of IO leaders has
left a lasting impact on the
FA30 community and the
cognitive security profes-
sion as a whole,” Bircher
said.

The IOQC is a 12-week,
resident course that con-
sists of graduate-level edu-
cation designed to produce
qualified information oper-
ations and military decep-
tion operators. The course
focuses on producing IO
and MILDEC officers with
the requisite operational
skills and knowledge to
prevail in a multidomain
fight during large-scale
combat operations with
emphasis on tactics, target-
ing and the operational
process.

Photos by Julie Lamphier/Force Modernization Proponent Center

ABOVE: Chip Bircher, Information Professionals As-
sociation executive director, presents the Informa-
tion Professionals Association Rising Star Award to
Maj. Andrew Thomas, instructor for the Information
Operations Qualification Course, Nov. 15 in DePuy
Auditorium. Calvin DeWitt, center, and Robert Foley,
right, were presented the Silver Order of Hermes.

LEFT: Bircher shakes hands with Information Opera-
tions Qualification Course instructor Philip Martin
after presenting him with the IPA Silver Order of
Hermes Nov. 15 in DePuy Auditorium.
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Guzman retires (continued from Page A7)

man said as he started his 12-hour
night patrol shift Nov. 13. “Before
I start (patrolling) any area that
isn’t populated, I like to go in the
populated area first and be a pres-
ence. I like to have my window
down, even though if it’s rainy or
cold — it shows that I’m ap-
proachable, and I can hear better.”

His shift involves running
radar, security checks and other
police work. He said he prefers
day shifts so he can interact with
people and be a presence at the
schools.

What he calls his “Nuyorican”
accent hints at his New York and
Puerto Rican roots, and that bilin-
gual upbringing has come in
handy.

“We get a lot of people who
don’t speak English, mainly Span-
ish, so I get called to the gates. Es-
pecially this year, we have a lot
coming in,” he said, referring to a
large number of Spanish-speaking
delivery drivers.

Career journey
Guzman said he dropped out

of high school, worked a few me-
nial jobs, then worked at a mes-
senger service in New York City
for six months before deciding to
join the Army. He entered active
duty in 1979, with training and
service at Fort Hamilton, New
York; Fort Jackson, South Car-
olina; and Fort Gordon (now Fort
Eisenhower), Georgia, as a radio
operator. He went to jump school
at Fort Benning (now Fort
Moore), Georgia, and then was as-
signed to the signal battalion at
Fort Bragg (now Fort Liberty),
North Carolina.

“I was the first paratrooper in
the family — I guess that’s why I
did it.”

His last jump was in 1982, the
year his military occupational spe-
cialty changed and he came to
work at the U.S. Disciplinary Bar-
racks at Fort Leavenworth, where
he trained as a member of the
Correctional Emergency Response
Team.

“I changed to a combat MOS,
and things got messed up,” he said
about leaving signal. “So, they put
me in the wrong MOS, so I wound
up in corrections,” he said, listing
firefighter and mortician assistant
as his other choices. “Believe me,
it was the best thing; I loved it.

Guzman worked at the USDB
until he left active duty for the
Special Separation Benefit around
1990. He then worked for about a
year as a corrections officer at
CCA (Corrections Corporation of
America), which was a detention
center in Lansing, Kansas, then at
the state penitentiary in Lansing
for about nine years, where he
added drug-detection K-9 handler
to his skillset. While there, he said
he was also learning how to “run
with the hounds,” using blood-
hounds to search for missing chil-
dren and escaped convicts.

In 2002, the DA Police force
was established at Fort Leaven-
worth to augment the Military
Police. At that time, many service
members were deploying, or
would soon be deploying, in the
War on Terrorism after the 2001
terrorist attacks on the nation.
Colleagues whom Guzman had
worked with at the USDB and in
Lansing alerted him to the oppor-
tunity, and he became part of the
first graduating class of DA Police
officers. 

All of the others in that class
have retired, or even passed away,
except for classmate James Recoy,
who is still with the department.
Guzman said when he leaves, he’ll
be passing his “senior” designation
of being the oldest and longest-
serving DA Police officer to Recoy.

“It’s been a good ride,” Guz-
man said of his 35 years of gov-
ernment service. “It’s had its ups
and downs, but mostly up.”

Experience and stories
During his years with the DA

Police, Guzman’s duties once in-
cluded conducting commercial
vehicle inspections, and he was a
member of the now defunct bike
patrol, which was a way the DA
Police and the 500th Military Po-
lice Detachment did community

policing for about four years.
“You get to talk to the people,

you’re approachable,” he said
about the benefits of the bike pa-
trol, citing that interaction and
participation at special events,
such as the annual Kids’ Fest to
teach bicycle safety and distribute
helmets, as important highlights
of that form of policing. “We did
almost everything as the regular
patrol, except put them in the bas-
ket,” he said, referring to the need
to call if transport of someone was
required.

During his service here, Guz-
man has apprehended back-to-
back gate runners, which involved
a confused person and then a
drunk driver, but he is just as
likely, if not more likely, to speak
of some of the blunders from over
the years, such as the time a trick-
or-treating “gorilla” stole his bike
on Halloween, which was done in
jest and made him laugh, or the
time he was attacked by someone
and needed to use his nightstick,
only to have his nightstick go fly-
ing out of his hand.

Guzman recently responded to
a call “lights and sirens” at accel-
erated speed and avoiding another
car, and he described the unfortu-
nate result of crashing his patrol
car.

“If I hit the curb I’m going to
flip, so I turned the wheel to the
left and I went over the curb on
Dickman Avenue… say hi to the
tree, missed it, missed it by
inches,” he said. “I called over the
radio, ‘Hey I crashed,’ ‘Anybody
else involved?,’ ‘No, no one is in-
volved; I’m not hurt, just my
pride’ … so I turn on the lights
and look around, everything is all

over the place. I got out of the car,
went to walk around the car — I
forgot to put it in park, I had to
chase it — a little T.J. Hooker (ref-
erencing a 1980s TV police
drama), jump in. It was one of
those days, but I’m glad nobody
got hurt. It could have been a lot,
lot worse.”

DA Police Lt. David Horvath
has been Guzman’s supervisor
since April 2023. He said Guz-
man’s storytelling is one of the
things he’ll miss most about him.

“I have a lot of work to do, but
(listening to his stories) is worth
it,” Horvath said. “He just provides
so much to the department.”

Giving his best
Horvath said he thinks Guz-

man deserves recognition for his
years of service to the community
for many reasons.

“He’s been giving his best to
everyone since he’s been here,”
Horvath said. “He is one of the
most recognizable police officers
on the installation. He helps the
new soldiers and officers coming
on, as well. There are a lot of peo-
ple out there who just like to give
tickets, but he is also that individ-
ual who will listen,” he said, not-
ing that Guzman figures out how
to help and does so in a calm, re-
spectful manner. 

“We had a call up at the gate
one day where there was an indi-
vidual coming through the gate
that didn’t have an ID, no regis-

tration, no insurance, and he had
marijuana on him,” Horvath said.
“(Guzman) went up there with
the guards, right before the shift
change, and he got into a physical
altercation — the guy was fighting
him — so he called over the radio
(for help), so we all drove lights
and sirens over there, got there,
and he had already handled the
situation.

“The individual was just very
angry that he didn’t want to get
stopped, he didn’t want to come
on the installation, he had no rea-
son to come onto it, he thought it
was a tollbooth, and Guzman was
talking to him afterwards and

Photo by Tisha Swart-Entwistle/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Bike patrol officer Juan Guzman adjusts Erika Neemeyer’s new helmet during the bike rodeo in August 2005.

LEFT: Mya Goudeau, 7,
watches Juan Guzman,
of the Fort Leavenworth
Bike Patrol and Depart-
ment of the Army Police,
the first time through a
course set up outside
the Child Development
Center April 8, 2006, for
the Children's Festival.
Bike patrol members
checked helmets for
proper fit and helped
children understand sig-
nals used by bicyclists.

BELOW: As the active-
shooter, portrayed by
then-Chief of Police
Aaron Henderson, lies
“shot” on the locker
room floor, Department
of the Army Police offi-
cers Juan Guzman and
William Babbitt tell role-
player 15-year-old Bray-
den Haynes, who had
hidden from the shooter
in a bathroom stall, to
get on the floor during
active-shooter response
training June 19, 2013, at
Patton Junior High
School. 

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort
Leavenworth Lamp
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asked him (why he did that), all calm like
they were friends… He brought him back
to the station, got a statement from him,
talked to him, and they were like best
friends toward the end of the day.

“So, it’s crazy to see that — he can turn
from 100 percent greatest person to ‘Hey,
I’m a police officer, I’ve got to do my job,’
and at the end of the day still get the result
of ‘I’m here to help you, regardless of what
you’ve done.’”

DA Police Lt. Monty Hutson, conserva-
tion law enforcement officer, served as Guz-
man’s supervisor from 2018-2021 and
worked with him on shifts before that.

“I always liked working with him be-
cause, on shift together, if a call comes out,
doesn’t matter (how severe), like a dog call,
he’s there; if it’s a domestic, he’s there. You
can always count on him to be there to help
you,” Hutson said. “When it’s bad, you want
Guz on your side. He’s good — he knows
what he’s doing, and he will take care of
what he needs to take care of. He’s the nicest
guy you ever met, but when it comes to a
situation when he has to put hands on and
do what he has to do, he does his job, and
you can count on him for that.”

Hutson reiterated that Guzman’s
method of operation is helping people.

“Like when he stops somebody, he tries
to get the story behind it first, and then he
talks to them about it and he tries to figure
out what the issues are before he starts writ-
ing tickets,” Hutson said. “A lot of times he
won’t write the ticket because he under-
stands what’s going on, he tries to help
them in that manner, and get it fixed.”

Hutson offered the example of an ex-
pired license plate, which is a violation but
one that Guzman has been known to help
correct, even making sure the renewal
sticker gets from the glovebox to the license
plate.

“It’s corrective action, with or without
the ticket, it’s corrective action where you
correct the situation, and the individual un-
derstands,” Hutson said. “He could proba-
bly write a ticket to someone and get a
handshake.”

Horvath said Guzman gives him
straightforward and honest feedback and
alerts him to issues, as well as tells him to
not take the blame for things that aren’t his

fault or outside his scope, and that he ap-
preciates having him on his team.

He also said, and Guzman will also
admit, that his kryptonite is computers.

“That’s the only thing I struggle with
with him,” Horvath said, referring to things
such as timecards, e-mail and other com-
puter-related tasks. “The computer is the
only thing that can stop him, but he’s great,
he will work through it, (even if) it takes
him a little bit longer.”

Horvath said Guzman’s contributions
are great, so he can deal with the computer
issues.

“He helps me in other ways by giving ex-
perience to the rest of my team. He’s been
here long enough, he’s been through so
many chiefs, he’s been through so many su-
pervisors,” Horvath said. “People look up
to him. He’s been here the longest, he has a
lot of experience.”

Hutson said it is impressive that Guz-
man has maintained such a good relation-
ship with the community over the years. 

“He handles the situation and then gets
back to being the people’s guy,” Hutson
said. “He understands. It probably helped
that when he was in the military he worked
corrections for so many years that he dealt
with a lot of those guys — they are just peo-
ple who made mistakes… he sees the good
in them and the bad in them.”

Hutson recounted an incident when
Guzman detained three people, by himself,
when looking into a suspected robbery.

“When I got there, he had two of them
on the ground… We got it all sorted out
and they were released, and they weren’t
happy, but it’s police work — we’re not try-
ing to make people happy, we’re trying to
keep the place safe… (We) can’t wait and
ask questions and get shot at either,” Hut-
son said. “That’s why you want him on your
team. He might not be the computer guru
guy, and paperwork type person, but when
stuff goes down, you want Guz there, he can
handle it.”

Guzman will be honored by his co-
workers, colleagues and friends with a
luncheon Nov. 21 at the Frontier Confer-
ence Center Solarium, with the meal at
noon and ceremony following at about 1
p.m. His last day on the job will be Nov. 25.

Guzman retires (continued from Page A6)
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The Department of the
Army Police established
themselves at Fort Leav-
enworth in March 2002 to
supplement the post’s
Military Police force.

DA Police supervisor
Capt. James Dyson said
that plans to add the force
to Fort Leavenworth were
in the works before Sept.
11, 2001, but that new se-
curity concerns added ur-
gency to its
implementation.

“Sept. 11 really drew
attention to the need for
an auxiliary security force
of some sort,” he said. “We
can’t depend on the Na-
tional Guard to be here
and secure the gates all the
time. And the MPs don’t
have the personnel to do
the gates and their own
duties. We provide a pro-
fessional law enforcement
contingent that can aug-
ment or take over a vari-
ety of security duties.”

Maj. John Whittamore,
Fort Leavenworth provost
marshal, was instrumen-
tal in implementing the
DA Police force on the
post.

“The DA Police force
on Fort Leavenworth is
the future of our law en-
forcement,” Whittamore
said. “The 500th MP De-
tachment that I belong to
is a deployable unit. If we
go, who provides law en-
forcement to the commu-
nity? 

“My goal has always
been not just looking to
have people that can
check IDs at the gate, but
people who can be viable
law enforcement patrols
for the community. So, if
we do deploy, then this
community continues to
function with the same
level of service that we’re
providing them, without
interruption.”

“Maj. Whittamore had
great foresight in imple-
menting the DA Police
force at Fort Leaven-
worth,” Dyson said. “If he
had simply hired gate
guards, they would have
been restricted to only
performing gate security.
We can do everything the
military police can do. If
MPs get deployed from
here, then we can step
right in without missing a
beat.”

DA Police are federal
employees and work in
conjunction with all other
law enforcement entities
on Fort Leavenworth. The
DA Police supervisor re-
ports directly to the
provost marshal. Besides
performing routine mili-
tary police duties, DA Po-
lice also provide increased
manpower in case of an
emergency situation or a
rise in force protection

condition.
“We do all the activi-

ties that the military po-
lice do. We conduct
patrols, traffic enforce-
ment, gate security, inci-
dent response, search and
seizure and all other law
enforcement duties,”
Dyson said.

The Fort Leavenworth
DA Police currently con-
sists of 19 personnel, with
another seven slots in the
process of being filled. Ex-
tensive background
checks are required before
employment. Dyson
hopes that eventually the
force can be expanded to
60 officers.

Although Dyson said
that the ideal DA Police
officer candidate already
has a law enforcement or
corrections background,
it is not a prerequisite.
The DA Police provide
their own training with a
four-week law enforce-
ment training seminar
(police academy) and an
additional 12 weeks of
follow-up on-the-job
training under the super-
vision of experienced of-
ficers.

Police academy train-
ing includes familiariza-
tion with the Uniform
Code of Military Justice,
law enforcement tech-
niques and procedures,
equal opportunity regula-
tions and unarmed self-
defense. Officers must
also qualify with a 9mm
pistol, M16A2 rifle and a
shotgun, and be exposed
to chemical agents used
for riot control.

“Most of our officers
have corrections back-
grounds, but we also have
several from law enforce-

ment, including former
military and civilian po-
lice officers,” Dyson said.

Dyson, a 32-year re-
tired veteran of the Leav-
enworth Police
Department, brings a
wealth of experience and
knowledge to the job. He
is also a certified bomb
technician who worked
with the military on nu-
merous occasions during
his career with the LPD.

Currently, DA Police
can be seen in patrol cars
on post. They wear navy
blue uniforms with in-
signia clearly identifying
them as Department of
the Army Police. They
have the same authority as
MPs on post, and their ju-
risdiction ends at the
front gate. 

“We’re here to help
and assist whenever
needed,” Dyson said.
“Hopefully soon we’ll be
up to full staff. We are law
enforcement officers, and
the public may see us out
patrolling, and even giv-
ing out tickets. We’re here
to do whatever needs to
be done to ensure the
safety and security of Fort
Leavenworth, service
members and their fami-
lies and all who live and
work on this post.”

Fort Leavenworth is
only one of a handful of
posts that has a DA Police
force. Schofield Barracks,
Hawaii, was the first to ac-
quire such a force in 1991.
Redstone Arsenal, Ala-
bama; Fort Hood, Texas;
Fort Leonard Wood, Mis-
souri; and Fort Gordon,
Georgia, are among other
military installations with
a DA Police presence.

Officer Juan Guzman draws his weapon as Offi-
cer Patrick Little blasts him with pepper spray
during oleoresin capsicum training for personnel
from the Department of the Army Police and
500th Military Police Detachment Nov. 26, 2002,
at Fort Leavenworth.

Have the Fort Leavenworth Lamp
delivered to your inbox!

Sign up to receive a reminder when a new issue of the Fort Leavenworth Lamp is posted by e-mailing

usarmy.leavenworth.id-training.mbx.pao-inbox@army.mil.

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Department of the Army Police Officer Juan Guzman clears his rifle before
starting his night patrol shift Nov. 13. Guzman retires Nov. 25 after 22 years on
the DA Police force and 35 years of government service.



by Stronghold Food Pantry,
https://www.strongholdfood-
pantry.org/christmasdepot

 
At Stronghold, we are

committed to supporting
military families facing
food insecurity with dignity
and care. 

This year, we're trans-
forming our conference
room into a magical Santa's
workshop — our very own
Christmas Depot — where
military families can expe-
rience a winter wonderland,
shop for their children, and
get a gift wrapped.

Register your family
If you are a military fam-

ily in need of additional
support this season, use this
confidential form to register
your child (ages 0-18) for
our Stronghold Christmas
Depot shopping experience.
Answering all of the ques-
tions will help us stock the
shelves and create a fun ex-
perience for everyone. 

Rest assured, all personal
information will remain
confidential and will not be
shared with outside organi-
zations or any military per-
sonnel.

Sponsor, donate or host
a toy drive

By sponsoring or donat-
ing gifts or decorations,
you’ll help Stronghold cre-
ate a festive, supportive en-
vironment that brings
holiday cheer to military

children and their families.
Your generosity ensures
that we can offer a one-stop
shop for Christmas gifts
and joy — making this sea-
son brighter for those in
need — creating lasting
memories and bringing
much-needed relief.

All donations are tax de-
ductible as allowed by law.

Register your child to
visit Stronghold's Little
Elves Shop

The Little Elves Shop is a
special shopping experience
where your child can per-
sonally select one gift for
mom and dad. 

Volunteer
Do you have a gift for

wrapping gifts? Or an eye to
help find the perfect gift?
Stronghold would love to
have you share your talents.
The Christmas Depot
would be happy to have you
as a special elf this year. As
a volunteer, you will sign up
to work. Shift dates will be
announced in early Novem-
ber. Visit https://www.
strongholdfoodpantry.org/
christmasdepot for more
information.

by Stronghold Food Pantry,
https://www.strongholdfoodpantry.org/ser-
vices-2-1

This Thanksgiving, Stronghold is
partnering with Moving with the Mili-
tary for the second year in a row to pro-
vide Thanksgiving meals to military
families across the United States, hon-
oring every branch of service. 

Their mission is to bring families
back to the table, creating a grateful
space where love, gratitude, and con-
nection come together. 

Monica with Stronghold and Maria
of Moving with the Military have
united in a shared belief that the mili-
tary community is one family, and they
are committed to giving back. 

They also understand the impor-
tance of military families creating
memories, especially around the
kitchen table — while Stronghold pro-

vides nourishing meals, Moving with
the Military transforms homes into
welcoming spaces. 

As this Thanksgiving season ap-
proaches, they invite the community to
join them in honoring military families. 

Together, they hope to not just pro-
vide meals but nurture a community
that stands united, no matter the chal-
lenges, spreading gratitude, love, and
hope this Thanksgiving.

To register a military family for the
meal giveaway, visit
https://forms.wix.com/f/725106781813
5781943. Selected families will be con-
tacted by Nov. 22.

Visit Visit https://www.stronghold-
foodpantry.org/services-2-1 for more
information about the Grateful Table
Thanksgiving Meal Giveaway and the
Stronghold Food Pantry-Moving with
the Military partnership.

Stronghold Food Pantry offers holiday
opportunities for assistance, to assist

As the holiday season approaches, Stronghold Food Pantry is supporting more
military families at the Fort Leavenworth location, and the pantry is in need of
extra support. Items needed include canned tuna and chicken, canned beans,
canned fruit, pasta and pasta sauce.
Armed Forces Bank is hosting the food drive for Stronghold. Donations can be
dropped off at either AFB location at 320 Kansas Avenue on Fort Leavenworth or
at 2901 S. 4th Street in Leavenworth. Donations can also be delivered to the
Stronghold front office 9 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday through Thursday.

Call for help to stock Stronghold’s shelves
Stronghold’s Grateful Table
Thanksgiving Meal Giveaway

Christmas Depot seeks to deliver holiday magic 
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Pet of the Week

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Briar Rose is a 4-month-
old female tortoiseshell
kitten currently available
for adoption at the Fort
Leavenworth Stray Facil-
ity. She has already been
spayed, microchipped and
vaccinated.

Visit www.FLSF.petfinder.
com for pet profiles, e-
mail fortleavenworth-
strayfacility@gmail.com
for an adoption applica-
tion, and call 913-684-
4939 for more
information. 

The Fort Leavenworth
Stray Facility, at 510
Organ Ave., is open 11 a.m.
to 4 p.m. Monday,
Wednesday and Friday,
and by appointment for
pre-approved adopters.
Call 913-684-4939 to
schedule an appointment.
Military affiliation is not
required to adopt from
the Fort Leavenworth
Stray Facility.

Volunteers are needed to
help cover pet care shifts,
walk dogs, clean kennels
and more. Foster homes
for adoptable pets are
also needed. To apply to
volunteer with the Fort
Leavenworth Stray Facil-
ity, enter ZIP code 66027,
then search for “stray an-
imal facility” at https://
vmis.armyfamilywebpor-
tal.com/.
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Post NotesPost Notes
B1

Virtual interviews will be held 
through December 6, 2024

Your input really matters, and we appreciate you taking the 
time to be part of this Community Involvement Plan. 
To participate, please contact Carla Avery at 

cavery@contifederal.com or 848-327-4448, who is providing 
environmental contract support to the Army.

Fort Leavenworth's environmental restoration team is 
working to improve our programs and your input is key. 

By sharing your thoughts and concerns in interviews, you'll 
help us create a community involvement plan that benefits 
everyone - both on post and across the surrounding areas. 

We want to hear 
from you!

Interviewee responses will be compiled and any  
information used will be anonymous.
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RELIGIOUS HOLIDAY SCHEDULE – POST CHAPELS 
(As of 10 OCT 24) 

 
SPECIAL SERVICES 

 DATE                   TIME  
26 NOV  Protestant Community Thanksgiving Worship Service and Pie Fellowship (Pioneer Chapel) 1700  
06 DEC  Tree Lighting Ceremony (Zais Park--Memorial Chapel will be open) (Garrison Event) 1600 
07 DEC  German Christmas Service (Memorial Chapel)      1800 
04 JAN  Chapel Decorations Restoration Event       0900  
 
                JEWISH SERVICES  
  Hanukkah (25 DEC 24 – 02 JAN 25) ***Please call the RSO for details  
 

CATHOLIC- PIONEER CHAPEL  
23 NOV  Greening of Chapels        0900 
01 DEC     First Sunday of Advent Mass        0930 
08 DEC   Second Sunday of Advent Mass       0930 
15 DEC    Third Sunday of Advent Mass       0930 
22 DEC  Fourth Sunday of Advent Mass       0930  
24 DEC  Christmas Eve Mass (Frontier Chapel)      1600 
29 DEC   The Holy Family- Mass (Frontier Chapel)      0930 
01 JAN   Solemnity of Mary Holy Day of Obligation (Pioneer Chapel)    1200 
05 JAN  Epiphany (Frontier Chapel)        0930 

 
PROTESTANT (LITURGICAL) – MEMORIAL CHAPEL 

 

23 NOV  Cleaning & Greening of Chapel        0900 
01 DEC  First Sunday of Advent        0930 
08 DEC  Second Sunday of Advent         0930 
15 DEC  Third Sunday of Advent         0930 
22 DEC  Fourth Sunday of Advent         0930  
 
 

FORT LEAVENWORTH GOSPEL SERVICE - PIONEER CHAPEL   

23 NOV  Greening of Chapels        0900 
01 DEC  First Sunday of Advent        1000 
08 DEC  Second Sunday of Advent         1000 
14 DEC   Christmas Cantata (Frontier Chapel)      1400  
15 DEC  Third Sunday of Advent         1000 
22 DEC  Fourth Sunday of Advent         1000 
29 DEC  First Sunday after Christmas       1000 
 

PROTESTANT (CONTEMPORARY 1100) – FRONTIER CHAPEL 
23 NOV  Greening of Chapels        0900 
01 DEC  First Sunday of Advent        1100 
08 DEC  Second Sunday of Advent        1100 
15 DEC  Third Sunday of Advent        1100 
22 DEC  Fourth Sunday of Advent         1100 
24 DEC  Christmas Eve Candlelight Service (Pioneer Chapel -Contemporary Service)  1700 
29 DEC  First Sunday after Christmas       1100 
 

PROTESTANT (TRADITIONAL 0830) – PIONEER CHAPEL 
23 NOV  Greening of the Chapels        0900 
01 DEC  First Sunday of Advent         0830 
08 DEC  Second Sunday of Advent (Christmas Cantata)     0830 
15 DEC  Third Sunday of Advent        0830 
22 DEC  Fourth Sunday of Advent         0830 
24 DEC  Christmas Eve Candlelight Service (Pioneer Chapel - Traditional Service)  1900 
29 DEC  First Sunday after Christmas       0830 
 
 
  For more information, call the Garrison Chaplain’s Office at (913) 684-2210 



The Fort Leavenworth Spouses’ Club  Wreath and Tree
Auction and December Social Dec. 11 is open to non-
members. RSVP at https://formjotform.com/
243035859110149.
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Fort Leavenworth  
Dental Clinic Command  
 

    American Red Cross 
  Jason.Ramlow@redcross.org 
   Phone: (816) 536-0108 
 

classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon and 
  - clinical skills. The program is 
designed to provide          
the skills necessary to 
volunteers to become   
  employed at any Dental 
Treatment facility (DTF).   

P 

 
 
 

 
Dental Assistant 
Training Program 

INTERESTED IN THE DENTAL ASSISTANT TRAINING PROGRAM?  
  

 
  The Dental Assistant Program is a combinaƟon of 
  classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon and  
  clinical skills. The program is designed to provide 
  the skills necessary for volunteers to become  
  employed at a Dental Treatment facility (DTF). 
  Please note, employment is not guaranteed. 
 
  This is a valuable training opportunity where 
dental trainees MUST commit to a six (6) month    
period required for compleƟon. First 2 weeks in 
lectures then rest of the 22 weeks in clinic hands-
on experience. 
 
  Training day is from 0720-1600 Monday – Friday 
 
  
 

❖Must have valid DoD sponsored ID card  
    ReƟree or family member of acƟve/guard/reserve     
reƟred with regular post access privileges. 
❖Must be 18 years old or older prior to start  
    of program. 
❖High School Graduate or GED. 
❖Candidates must have or be willing to  
    complete BLS training and vaccinaƟon  
    requirements prior to start of  program.  
❖There is no cost for those accepted. 
 ❖Candidates will be chosen based on  
 applicaƟon, essay, and individual interviews. 
     
  

        
  

        
 

      

                    
    

 
 

         

❖ ApplicaƟons accepted, and interviews 
conducted now through 15 Dec 24 

❖ Training begins on 3 Feb 25 
❖ Contact American Red Cross today for 

an applicaƟon packet! 
 

       START HERE FOR A GREAT OPPORTUNITY 
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July 2024 January 2025
S M T W Th F S Holiday/No School Parent/Teacher Confs. S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 Half Day School/No Preschool Early Dismissal/Release 1 2 3 4

7 8 9 10 11 12 13 5 6 7 8 9 10 11

14 15 16 17 18 19 20 12 13 14 15 16 17 18

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 July 23 Patton New Parent Meeting - 5:00 PM 19 20 21 22 23 24 25

28 29 30 31 July 24 Elem. & Patton Enrollment A-L 8:30 AM - 3:00 PM 26 27 28 29 30 31

August 2024
July 25 Elem. & Patton Enrollment M-Z  8:30 AM - 3:00 PM

February 2025Aug 8 Elementary New Parent Meeting - 3:00 PM 

S M T W Th F S Aug 12 Patton Parent Know Your School - 9:30 AM- 12:00 PM S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 Aug 12 Elementary Parent Know Your School - 1:00 PM - 3:30 PM 1

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Aug 13 First Day of School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

11 12 13 14 15 16 17 Aug 13-22 Kindergarten Half Days 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

18 19 20 21 22 23 24 Aug 23 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

25 26 27 28 29 30 31 Aug 26 Kindergarten Full Day Schedule Starts 23 24 25 26 27 28

September 2024
Aug 30 Staff PD Day - No School 

March 2025Sept 2 Labor Day - No School/No Staff 

S M T W Th F S Oct 11 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Oct 14 Columbus Day - No School/No Staff 1

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 Oct 17 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 7:00 PM - No School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 Oct 18 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 12:00 PM - No School 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

22 23 24 2 26 27 28 Nov 11 Veterans Day - No School/No Staff 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

29 30 Nov 27-29 Thanksgiving Break - No School/No Staff 23 24 25 26 27 28 29

October 2024
Dec 19 Half Day of School/Half Day Grading - No Preschool 30 31

Dec 20 - Jan 3 Winter Break - No School

April 2025S M T W Th F S Jan 6 Staff PD Day - No School

1 2 3 4 5 Jan 7 First Day Back for Students S M T W Th F S

6 7 8 9 10 11 12 Jan 20 Martin Luther King Jr. Day - No School/No Staff 1 2 3 4 5

13 14 15 16 17 18 19 Jan 31 Parent/Teacher Conf - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

20 21 22 23 24 25 26 Feb 17 Presidents' Day - No School/No Staff 13 14 15 16 17 18 19

27 28 29 30 31 Mar 14 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School 20 21 22 23 24 25 26

November 2024
Mar 17-21 Spring Break - No School/No Staff 27 28 29 30

April 18 No School/No Staff 

May 2025S M T W Th F S May 15 PJH 9th Grade Graduation 

1 2 May 16 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

3 4 5 6 7 8 9 May 23 Last Day for Students - 1/2 Day of School - No Preschool 1 2 3

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 18 19 20 21 22 23 24

December 2024
25 26 27 28 29 30 31

S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8 9 10 11 12 13 14

15 16 17 18 19 20 21

22 23 24 25 26 27 28

29 30 31

Fort Leavenworth USD 207 Board Approved: 2/26/2024
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MUNSON NOTES

Visit
https://www.

facebook.
com/munson-

health/ for
updates and
information.

� Munson Army Health Center is look-
ing for volunteers to join the PATIENT
AND FAMILY PARTNERSHIP COUN-
CIL. Volunteers can be active-duty, active-
duty family members, retirees or retiree
family members. The PFPC meets quarterly.
If interested, call 913-684-6211/6127. 

� Munson Army Health Center Phar-
macy offers patients a variety of OVER-
THE-COUNTER MEDICATIONS AT NO
COST to service members, retirees and
familiy members. These items are available
without a prescription or medical appoint-
ment. These self-care items are comparable
to those available for purchase from retail
stores and include pain relievers, cough
medicine, allergy medication, antibiotic
ointment, lice treatment and much more.
Visit https://munson.tricare.mil/Health-
Services/Pharmacy and scroll down to the
Over-the-Counter Medication Program for
details.

� Service members, retirees, family
members and Department of Defense fed-
eral employees on Fort Leavenworth are EL-
IGIBLE TO USE THE ARMED FORCES
WELLNESS CENTER FOR FREE. This in-
cludes physical fitness testing, body com-
position analysis, stress management,
improving sleep habits and individual
health coaching. You set the goals; the
AFWC staff puts you on the path to achiev-
ing them. Programs are individualized to
address your current needs, motivation and
confidence level. Visit the Fort Leavenworth
AFWC in Eisenhower Hall or call 913-758-
3403 to schedule an appointment. The
health educators are also available to go mo-
bile, taking their class to units or organiza-
tions on post and family readiness groups.
To learn more about AFWC services visit
https://dvidshub .net/r/8wttlf.

� Call 913-684-6250 to schedule a
WELL-WOMAN EXAM at Munson Army
Health Center.

What is TRICARE?

TRICARE is the uni-
formed services health
care program for active-
duty service members
(ADSMs), active-duty
family members
(ADFMs), National Guard
and Reserve members
and their family mem-
bers, retirees and retiree
family members, sur-
vivors, and certain for-
mer spouses worldwide.
You may be able to get
care from a military hos-
pital or clinic, a civilian
network of providers off
your post or base, or TRI-
CARE-authorized non-
network providers.
Learn more at
https://www.tricare.mil
/Plans.
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